
Fillmore and Piru Basins Groundwater Sustainability Agency 

SPECIAL Board of Directors Meeting 

 

Thursday, January 11, 2018 – 5:00 p.m. 

 

City of Fillmore City Hall, City Council Chambers 

250 Central Avenue, Fillmore, CA 93015 

 

MINUTES 

1. Call to Order – 5:10p.m. 

 

2. Pledge of Allegiance, led by Director Gordon Kimball 

 

3. Public Comments 
Chair Long asked if there were any members of the public wishing to address the Board on any 

matter on the agenda or on any non-agenda item within the jurisdiction of the Board. No public 

comment was offered.  

 

4. Approval of Agenda 

Motion 

 Motion to approved the agenda, Director McFadden; Second, Director Broggie.  Voice vote: six 

 ayes (Broggie, Kimball, Long, McFadden, Meneghin, Pace), none opposed.  Motion carries 

 unanimously. 

 

5. Director Announcements/Board Communications 
Chair Long reminded the Board that suggested questions for the Legal Services interviews had 

been provided and that the Board would provide 10 minutes to each of the three candidates to 

make their presentation and then allow 20 minutes for questions and answers.  She also added 

that at the end of the interview process, the Board would provide direction to the ad hoc legal 

committee as to which firm to proceed with regarding contract negotiations.  Director Broggie 

also suggested checking the references of the preferred candidate and also checking with the State 

Bar as to any censures or complaints against the firm. 

 

Chair Long then asked the Board if they had an interest in attending the 2018 Legislative 

Symposium presented by the Groundwater Resources of California in Sacramento in March or 

the GRAC Biannual Symposium on March 6.  Mr. Morgan said that the GRAC event was very 

technical in nature and didn’t really address policy, administration or finance.  He also stated that 

he was undecided as to whether he would be in attendance at the Legislative Symposium, but did 

state that he would be attending the GSP meeting in Sacramento this June. 
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Chair Long inquired as to the deadline extension for submitting Boundary Modifications to the 

DWR.  Mr. Morgan reported that the deadline had been moved to June, giving the Board three 

more months before it has to submit its suggested boundary modifications. 

 

Mr. Morgan also reported that due to the Napa/Sonoma fires the Prop 1 grant deadlines had been 

extended and now looks like preliminary awards will be announced in late February or early 

March 2018.  He also stated that there had been no changes to the deadline for GSP submission. 

 

Chair Long asked Mr. Morgan if he could have a draft job description for the executive director 

position for the Board’s review at its next regular meeting on January 29 and asked the board if 

they had any candidates for the position to be considered by the Board.  At the January 29 

meeting Mr. Morgan will also present a report on financials. 

 

Ms. Sofley added that at that January 29 meeting, Ventura County IT department staff will 

present the website design for Board input. 

 

Director Meneghin added that she was working on a potential grant list, a matrix of annual grant 

opportunities and public comment periods.  Chair Long asked as a new entity, how does the FPB 

GSA get on the list for grant opportunity notification.  Director Meneghin said that she would 

present a list of grants that are suitable for the agency.  Chair Long said the GSA could submit 

notifications to that list once provided.  Mr. Morgan added that once the website is functional, the 

Board could use it for email contact or continue to use independent email addresses for email 

notifications from these various grant providers.  

 

6. Interim Executive Director Update 

Information Item  
Ms. Sofley reported that, since the previous Special Board meeting of December 4, 2017, the 

GSA’s Conflict of Interest Code was once again rejected by Ventura County’s Clerk of the 

Board, but that a “suggested” revised code was provided, which is included in this meeting’s 

Consent Calendar.   

 

General Liability Insurance has been secured through InsureCAL Insurance Agency for $1900 

per year and, once Director McFadden signed the check, Ms. Sofley would submit the payment 

and signed application which would generate a policy in return. 

 

Ms. Sofley and UWCD’s Tim Moore participated in a website design meeting with project 

manager Stacy VanDer Zwaan and website designer Rafael Torres regarding design, layout and 

content organization for the GSA’s website.  The group is planning on presenting the beta site for 

review and comment by the Board at its January 29 meeting. 

 

Confirmed dates for the 2018 Regular Board meetings have been confirmed with the City of 

Fillmore as to Council Chambers availability.  There are two dates – one in February and one in 

May – that need to be rescheduled due to conflicts on the City’s calendar.  Ms. Sofley also asked 
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the Board to select a date to reschedule the Budget Workshop which was cancelled in December 

due to the Thomas fire and said available dates were provided in Action Item 8A. 

 

7. CONSENT CALENDAR 

a. Approval of Minutes 
Motion 

Approval of the minutes from the Regular Board Meeting of October 30, 2017; Special 

Board Meeting of November 7, 2017; and Special Board Meeting of December 4, 2017. 

 

b. Revised Resolution 2017-02 Adopting a Revised Conflict of Interest 

Code 
Motion 

Board to consider adopting the revised version of Resolution 2017-02 and 

approving the revised Conflict of Interest Code. 

 

c. General Liability Insurance 

Motion 
Board to consider accepting the General Liability Insurance proposal presented by 

insureCAL Insurance Agency providing Professional Liability and Directors and Officers 

Insurance with $1,000,000  policy aggregate limit; $1,000,000 coverage for Public 

Officials Management; $50,000 coverage for Defense Only non-monetary coverage; 

$100,000 Defense only non-monetary coverage aggregate and $25,000 Crisis Management 

coverage for a premium of $1,955.24 per year 

 

 Motion to approve the Consent Calendar items 7a – c, Director McFadden; Second, Director 

 Broggie.  Roll call vote: Six ayes (Broggie, Kimball, Long, McFadden, Meneghin, Pace), none 

 opposed.  Motion carries unanimously. 

 

 

8. ACTION ITEMS 

a. Confirmation of 2018 Regular Board Meeting dates and the 

rescheduling of the FPB GSA’s Community Workshop and Boundary 

Modification Workshop 

Motion 
The Board discussed items for discussion at the next regular board meeting, scheduled for 

January 29, 2018, including the Executive Director position, UWCD’s financial 

accounting, Budget Workshop strategy, website and post office box rental. 

 

Motion to approve the 2018 meeting dates as indicated in Attachment A and to schedule 

the FPB GSA Regular Board meeting for February on the 20th and the FPB GSA Regular 

Board meeting for May on the 31st and to reschedule the Community Workshop – Budget 

Workshop #1, postponed from December 6 due to the Thomas fire, for February 7 at the 
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Veteran’s Memorial Building, Director McFadden; Second, Director Broggie.  Voice vote: 

Six ayes (Broggie, Kimball, Long, McFadden, Meneghin, Pace), none opposed.  Motion 

carries unanimously. 

 

b. Interview with Legal Firms 

Motion 

Keith Lemieux and Steven O’Neill of Olivarez Madruga Lemieux & O’Neill were the first 

law firm to present to the Board, beginning at 5:39p.m..  Mr. O’Neill presented a 

powerpoint with assistance from Mr. Lemieux, then both gentlemen fielded questions from 

the Board.  Mr. O’Neil, a former District Attorney, and Mr. Lemieux both serve as special 

water council to the City of Oxnard, however, they do not see this as a conflict in 

representing the GSA.  Both gentlemen have public agency experience and have been 

involved in numerous water law cases.  Mr. O’Neill would attend the GSA’s Board 

meetings while Mr. Lemieux would be available for special consultations, as required.  

They also stated that the GSA would benefit from the firm’s extensive experience with 

other public agencies and that many documents needed by the GSA had already been 

created by the firm, saving time and money. 

 

Alan Doud and Scott Kuney of Young Wooldridge were the next firm to be interviewed 

by the Board, beginning at 6:16p.m.  Mr. Kuney presented a powerpoint with assistance 

from Mr. Doud, outlining the firm’s history (the firm was formed in 1939), that it represents 

34 water agencies as general counsel and that Mr. Kuney would serve as general counsel 

to the GSA with Mr. Doud and other associates filling in as necessary.  Mr. Doud also 

represented the Tejon Ranch Company and the Tejon Ranch Conservancy as well as it’s 

interest in the Tejon Castaic Water District.  A senior partner with the firm, Ernest Conant, 

is also a highly respected water law expert.  Mr. Kuney said the firm would likely have to 

“ramp up” on the front end but then the time required for legal counsel would likely become 

more routine, and typically, the firm allocates 30 to 40 hours per month for public agency 

representation.  Mr. Kuney also said the firm’s rates are based on the years of experience 

of the providing attorney, with Mr. Kuney being the more senior counsel with 35 years 

experience.   The firm would also bill between three and four hours for travel time.  The 

firm currently does not represent any agencies in Ventura County so they do not anticipate 

any conflicts. Mr. Kuney did say that he thought the GSA’s JPA was very sensible and 

other materials produced by the GSA seem to be proactive.  Mr. Kuney also said the firm 

was very familiar with environmental issues and cited Mr. Doud’s work with the Tejon 

Ranch Conservancy, including work with preserving condor habitat in Tehacipi. 

 

Daniel Raytis and Issac St. Lawrence of McMurtrey Harsock and Worth came before the 

Board at 6:40p.m.  They distributed a hard copy presentation to the Directors while 

stressing that they were a small firm with a small client base, that they had no PR or 

marketing support on staff and were committed to delivering the best solution at the lowest 

price.  The firm does serve as primary counsel to many member representatives of GSAs 

and provide excellent, personalized service with experience as general counsel to public 

agencies with water expertise.  They have clients within the Kern River GSA as well as the 

Kern Delta and Indian Wells Valley.  They estimate travel being about two hours.  Mr. 

Raytis would serve as the lead counsel and since their clients are all in Kern County there 

are no conflicts.  Mr. St.Lawrence has dealt with many environmental concerns, include 


























